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There are many questions regarding the employment rights of Commonwealth of
Massachusetts employees who are members of Reserve components of the Armed Forces
of the United States and the Massachusetts National Guard who are being called to active
duty by the United States of America. The Uniformed Services Employment and
Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA) ' provides protection and rights of reinstatement
to employees who participate in the National Guard and Reserve.

Federal and State guidelines regarding military leave include, but are not limited
to, the following:

o Employers are not required to pay employees who are called to active duty by
the United States.”

e Subject to administrative rule changes, employees shall be credited with all
vacation, personal and sick leave as if they had been on the payroll during the
absence for military leave, upon return to their state positions.

o Employees shall be paid for accrued vacation and personal time upon
submitting a written request. The agency shall authorize such payment and
process it as expeditiously as possible. Every agency shall provide notice of
these rights to the last known address of such employees.

!38 U.S.C. Chapter 43
2 Members of the Massachusetts National Guard who are ordered by the Governor to provide emergency
assistance are entitled to receive their ordinary remuneration as an employee of the Commonwealth. (See
G.L. ¢. 33, section 59).
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or report back to work after military service based on the time spent on
military duty. For military service of less than 31 days, the employee must
return at the beginning of the next regularly scheduled work period following
the first full day after release from service. For military service of more than
30 days but less than 181 days, the service member must submit an
application for reemployment within 14 days of release from service. For
service of more than 180 days, an application for reemployment must be
submitted within 90 days of release from service.

o Reemployed service members are entitled to the seniority and all rights and
benefits based on seniority that they would have attained with reasonable
certainty had they remained continuously employed. A right or benefit is
seniority-based if it is determined by or accrues with length of service. For
example, a person returning from two years of service may have passed a time
benchmark where that person is entitled to accrue vacation at an increased rate
(from two weeks a year to three weeks a year).

o In the event that an agency must plan for a reduction in force, every agency
shall ensure that such employees are not selected for layoff, or indirectly
caused to be laid off unless the agency has exhausted every reasonable
alternative that would avoid such a result.

Additional information regarding USERRA may be found at www.dol.gov/dol/vets.
Questions regarding this memorandum should be directed to John Marra at the Legal
Department of the Human Resources Division, (617) 727-3555, extension 251.




